

Australia-Japan security relations: Improving on a 'best friends' relationship

Chris Brookes

December 2014

VICE CHIEF OF THE DEFENCE FORCE Australian Defence College Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies



The Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies (CDSS)

CDSS is the senior educational institution of the Australian Defence College. It delivers a one-year Defence and Strategic Studies Course, a professional development program that places emphasis on practical rather than theoretical research, on teamwork and support for the personal and professional goals of students. Students and staff share a commitment to achieving professional excellence. Students graduate with a range of postgraduate qualifications in strategic studies, policy and politics, and business administration.

In addition, CDSS is home to the Centre for Defence Leadership and Ethics (CDLE) and the Centre for Defence Research (CDR). CDR manages the publications on behalf of CDSS staff and students.

Indo-Pacific Strategic Papers

This range of papers reflects coursework and research submitted by Australian and international students of the Defence and Strategic Studies Course. The papers have been chosen for publication based on their scholarly attributes and strategic relevance. The topics of the papers relate to Australia's area of primary and enduring strategic interest—the Indo-Pacific region—and present analyses and assessments that concern Australia's policy interests.

For further information about CDSS publications, please visit http://www.defence.gov.au/adc/publications/publications.html>

Copyright

© Commonwealth of Australia 2014

This work is copyright. It may be downloaded, displayed, printed and reproduced in unaltered form, including the retention of this notice, for personal, non-commercial use or use for professional purposes. Apart from any use as permitted under the *Copyright Act 1968*, all other rights are reserved. To replicate all or part of this document for any purpose other than those stipulated above, contact the Editor, Dr Bob Ormston on 0408 801 950 or publications@defence.adc.edu.au>

Disclaimer

This work is the sole opinion of the author, and does not necessarily represent the views of CDSS or the Department of Defence. The Commonwealth of Australia will not be legally responsible in contract, tort or otherwise, for any statement made in this publication.

The author

Chris Brookes is an Executive Level 2 APS in the Department of Defence. He graduated from ANU in 2002 with a double degree in Economics and Information Technology. He has since held a number of roles in both industry and government, primarily in the cyber and information security field, including with Deloitte, the Australian Bureau of Statistics, CRS Australia and Verizon Business.

In 2010, Chris took up a role within Defence in the cyber security field, providing ICT security advice, assistance and expertise to Defence and the broader Australian Government. In January 2013, Chris was seconded to the Chief Information Officer Group in Defence to undertake a review and reform of ICT security in Defence. In 2014, he attended the Defence and Strategic Studies Course at CDSS at the Australian Defence College.

Abstract

This paper argues that there are two key initiatives identified in Japan's *National Security Statement* for which Australia could play a supporting role to enhance the bilateral relationship and achieve mutual security benefits for both nations. They are 'defense equipment and technology cooperation' and 'building a comprehensive defense architecture to firmly defend Japan'.

It argues that cooperating with Japan on mutually-beneficial defence research and capability projects will benefit both nations economically through better access to markets and by allowing both to gain access to technology and expertise developed in the other nation. It identifies the JSF project as a priority, along with existing cooperative research on maritime hydrodynamics.

In terms of Japan 'building a comprehensive defense architecture', the paper argues that it is not in the interests of either Australia or Japan to pursue a bilateral security alliance. However, Australia should seek to work with Japan to reform and strengthen regional and global security institutions. It identifies that a more proactive and assertive East Asia Summit and a more modern and representative UN Security Council, with Japan playing a larger role in both, would provide significant benefit to both nations.

Australia-Japan security relations: Improving on a 'best friends' relationship

Introduction

In 2013, Prime Minister Abbott described Japan as both Australia's 'best friend in Asia' and a 'strong ally'.¹ According to the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, the relationship is built on mutual economic reliance and a 'shared commitment to democracy, human rights and the rule of law, as well as common approaches to international security'.² In 2007, the Australian and Japanese Prime Ministers signed a joint declaration on security cooperation, which was enhanced in April 2014 by the 'Japan-Australia Economic Partnership Agreement'.³

In addition to the direct relationship with Australia, Japan has a large indirect role in Australia's strategic environment because of its relationships with the US and China. Japan and Australia share a strong security relationship with the US through their respective bilateral security alliances, and both have the US as a major trading partner.⁴ Both also count China as their key economic trading partner.

However, the China-Japan relationship is strained because of territorial disputes, Japan's concerns regarding China's military modernization, and China's view that Japan has not atoned for its actions in the lead-up to and during World War 2.⁵ In its December 2013 *National Security Statement*, Japan identified its security environment as 'becoming ever more severe', identifying a number of challenges, dominated by China and North Korea.⁶

While the Australia-Japan bilateral relationship is strong, this paper will argue that there are two key initiatives identified in Japan's *National Security Statement* for which Australia could play a supporting role to enhance the bilateral relationship and achieve mutual security benefits for both nations. They are 'defense equipment and technology cooperation' and 'building a comprehensive defense architecture to firmly defend Japan'.⁷

'Defense equipment and technology cooperation'

The 'defense equipment and technology cooperation' initiative described in the *National Security Statement* is effectively an opening of Japan's defence industry to global markets. In 1967, Japan had introduced 'three principles' in relation to its arms exports, severely restricting the sale of defence-related goods. In 1976, the principles were further tightened to ban the export of defence equipment to countries that were communist, the subject of UN-sanctions or directly involved in conflict. Exports to other countries were also restrained.⁸

As a result, defence-related industrial firms in Japan have been restricted to competing for Japan's relatively small, internal market. Moreover, most such companies have significantly diversified into other products, with only four per cent of their sales, on average, being for defence-related equipment. As a consequence, there has been little incentive to innovate or achieve economies of scale. Contrast this with the global consumer technology market, where Japan is a prolific producer of sophisticated, high-tech products, suggesting that both Japan and the rest of the world may have missed significant opportunities for defence-related innovation and sales because of Japan's export control policies. 10

Increased defence technology cooperation between Japan and Australia, particularly enabled by the economic partnership agreement, will benefit the security and economy of both nations. It will facilitate Australian access to advanced Japanese technology, allow Japan's defence industry access to a much larger market, and provide increased opportunities for the defence industries of both countries to sell to and work collaboratively with each other.

In April 2014, the Australian and Japanese Prime Ministers agreed to develop a framework for cooperation on defence equipment and technology, and specifically to focus initially on marine

hydrodynamics.¹¹ In July 2014, the two leaders signed a formal agreement, codifying a commitment to share defence technology and conduct joint defence-related research and development.¹² It also mandated the establishment of a joint committee to allow both countries to mutually determine technologies to share, or projects on which to undertake joint research and development.

The Australian Department of Defence had previously expressed interest in gaining access to Japanese submarine propulsion technology, which potentially would be of significant benefit for Australia. However, Australia needs to ensure that the selected projects and capabilities represent a clear benefit to both nations. As Peter Jennings of the Australian Strategic Policy Institute (ASPI) points out:

The Japanese want to know what's in it for them—just as we would if they were eyeing a piece of our technology. So an urgent task for Australia should be to demonstrate to Japan that the benefits of collaboration will run both ways. 14

Arguably, the first project on which Australia should seek to work collaboratively with Japan is the F-35 Joint Strike Fighter (JSF) project. In December 2011, Japan selected the JSF as the next-generation fighter capability for the Japanese Air Self Defense Force, potentially involving a number of Japanese defence industrial companies in final production and assembly. ¹⁵

With Australia also a partner in the JSF, a mutual benefit may be realised in terms of pricing—due to economies of scale in production—and in the long-term sharing of innovations that the other nation may develop to improve the JSF. ¹⁶ In addition, with the Australian Government seeking to be a regional maintenance centre for the JSF, and with Australia's extensive land-based testing and training areas, mutual benefits could be realised in joint training, exercising and maintenance. ¹⁷

'Building a comprehensive defense architecture to firmly defend Japan'

Notwithstanding its significant alliance relationship with the US, Japan's security has largely been predicated on addressing its own specific threats with its own internal capabilities, particularly those provided by the Japanese Self Defense Force. However, in the *National Security Statement*, Japan articulated a policy of becoming a 'proactive contributor to peace', including by becoming more active diplomatically in contributing to regional and global security. ¹⁸ It also announced the first increase in defence expenditure for 11 years, with a 0.8 per cent increase in 2013 and a planned 2.6 per cent increase over five years. ¹⁹ In addition, Japan has created a National Security Council, to be chaired by the Prime Minister, to facilitate improved coordination within the national security community. ²⁰

Despite enhancing its own capabilities, Japan continues to regard the US alliance as the 'cornerstone' of its security, especially in a regional environment which includes a nuclear-armed North Korea and a more assertive and militarily-capable China. Australia could seek to upgrade its own relationship with Japan to a security alliance. However, that would unlikely provide Japan with any real enhancement over and above its alliance with the US. It would also likely antagonise Australia's key economic partner in China, which already considers the bilateral relationships between the US and Japan, South Korea and Australia as a method of containing its development and as 'the outdated thinking of [the] Cold War structure in the region'; China has also asserted that a 'military alliance which is targeted at a third party is not conducive to common regional security'. 22

Another option would be for Australia to work with Japan to seek reform of existing regional and global security architectures for the benefit of both nations. The primary focus of this effort should be on strengthening existing regional forums as the first priority, and reforming global forums as a secondary activity, albeit more difficult and less likely of success.

Regionally, there are two key security-focused dialogues or forums that contain all of the key nations in the region, namely the ASEAN Regional Forum and the East Asia Summit, both of which have both provided useful opportunities for dialogue and discussion on regional issues.²³

Such dialogue and discussions can be very useful. However, because their focus tends to be on consensual decision-making and non-interference in internal issues, neither has been particularly effective in establishing a true regional approach to security.²⁴

Globally, the key security body is the UN Security Council. Unlike the regional forums, the UN Security Council is a decision-making body, where action is taken based on supported resolutions. However, its structure and voting process arguably require reform. Its permanent membership is based on a post-World War 2 legacy, and the veto powers of its permanent members undermine its decision-making effectiveness. Asia has only one permanent member, namely China, despite being the region with the most significant economic growth and a number of complex security dilemmas. To date, calls for UN Security Council reform have not been successful, largely because current permanent members do not want to lose their relative power, while regional rivals of countries seeking to become permanent members have no reason to see them succeed.

For its part, Japan has strong claims to a permanent seat on the Security Council, given it is the world's fourth-largest economy and the largest financial contributor to the UN.²⁹ However, to be considered a serious contributor to any multilateral security architecture, it is generally accepted that Japan will need to reinterpret and, in the future, likely revise its constitution.³⁰

Article Nine of Japan's constitution (also known as the 'pacifist clause') has traditionally been interpreted as allowing Japan to defend itself if attacked but not to project force or come to the defence of an ally if it is attacked.³¹ In July 2014, the Japanese cabinet reinterpreted this clause to allow the Japanese Self Defense Force to come to the aid of a friendly country, using the minimum force possible, but only if Japan itself and its citizens are threatened.³² Prime Minister Abe has specifically indicated that this will not be used to allow Japan to become involved in UN-authorised coalitions.³³

However, a regional or global multilateral security institution such as the UN Security Council would reasonably expect Japan not only to be a financial member but also a potential force contributor should another member require support. Japan currently contributes to UN peacekeeping operations but only with significant caveats.³⁴ Prime Minister Abe has publicly expressed his desire to eventually review the constitution to allow 'collective and pro-active self-defence', a fundamental right of a state under the UN Charter. The reality, though, is that any such review would require a two-thirds majority of support in both houses of Japan's parliament, as well as the support of the Japanese people through a referendum, which is considerably more problematic than Prime Minister Abe's rhetoric would suggest.³⁵

Conclusion

The existing Australia-Japan bilateral relationship is strong. The two countries have an existing bilateral declaration on security cooperation dating from 2007 and a bilateral economic partnership agreement that was finalised in 2014. However, in a security environment that Japan considers is 'becoming ever more severe', Australia should continue to identify areas of cooperation with Japan to further enhance the bilateral relationship and achieve mutual benefit for both nations. This paper has argued that initially Australia should seek to support Japan in two key initiatives from its *National Security Statement*, namely 'defense equipment and technology co-operation' and 'building a comprehensive defense architecture to firmly defend Japan'.

Cooperating with Japan on mutually-beneficial defence research and capability projects will benefit both nations economically through better access to markets for their respective defence industries, and by allowing both to gain access to technology and expertise developed in the other nation. The paper has argued that cooperation on the development and implementation of the JSF project should be considered a priority, along with existing cooperative research on maritime hydrodynamics. More broadly, Australia should continue to actively pursue opportunities that represent a mutual benefit to both countries.

In terms of Japan becoming a 'proactive contributor to peace', the paper has argued that it is not in either Australia's or Japan's interest to seek a bilateral security alliance. However, Australia should seek to work with Japan to reform and strengthen regional and global security institutions for the benefit of both nations. In particular, a more proactive and assertive East Asia Summit and a more modern and representative UN Security Council, with Japan playing a larger role in both, would provide significant benefit to both nations in managing regional and global security tensions.

Notes

Quoted in 'Tony Abbott reaches out to Australia's "best friend in Asia", Japan', The Australian, 10 October 2013.

- DFAT, Japan-Australia Economic Partnership Agreement, available at http://www.dfat.gov.au/fta/jaepa/ accessed 25 June 2014. Also Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, Japan-Australia Joint Declaration on Security Cooperation, available at http://www.mofa.go.jp/region/asia-paci/australia/joint0703.html accessed 25 June 2014.
- DFAT, Economic Fact Sheet Australia, available at <http://www.dfat.gov.au/geo/fs/aust.pdf>accessed 28 June 2014. Also Emma Chanlett-Avery and Ian E. Rinehart, The US-Japan Alliance, Congressional Research Service, Washington DC, December 2013, pp. 1-2.
- 'China-Japan Relations', Lowy Institute for International Policy website, available at http://www.lowyinstitute.org/issues/china-japan-relations> accessed 28 June 2014. Also Ministry of Defense, *Defense of Japan 2013 (Annual White Paper) Part I Digest*, Government of Japan: Tokyo, July 2013; and Zheng Wang, 'History Education: the source of conflict between China and Japan', The Diplomat website, available at http://thediplomat.com/2014/04/history-education-the-source-of-conflict-between-china-and-japan/> accessed 25 June 2014.
- Ministry of Defense, *Defense of Japan 2013 (Annual White Paper) Part I Digest.* Also Peter Layton, 'Japan's First National Security Strategy', The Strategist website, Australian Strategic Policy Institute (ASPI), available at http://www.aspistrategist.org.au/japans-first-national-security-strategy/ accessed 2 February 2014; and Prime Minister of Japan and His Cabinet, *National Security Strategy* 17 December 2013 (provisional translation), Government of Japan: Tokyo, 17 December 2013, p. 1.
- Prime Minister of Japan and His Cabinet, *National Security Strategy 17 December 2013*, pp. 15 and 19.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, *Japan's Policies on the Control of Arms Exports*, Government of Japan, Tokyo, undated, available at http://www.mofa.go.jp/policy/un/disarmament/policy/> accessed 16 December 2014.
- 9 Ministry of Defense, *Defense of Japan 2013*, p. 264. Also Joshua Archer, 'A Contracts-Based Survey of Japan's Defense Industry', Center for Strategic and International Studies, 29 October 2013, available at http://csis.org/publication/nspir-current-issues-no-36-contracts-based-survey-developments-japans-defense-industry accessed 16 December 2014.
- 'Japan's Technology Champions: invisible but indispensible', *The Economist*, available at http://www.economist.com/node/14793432> accessed 6 February 2014. Also DFAT, *Japan country brief*.

Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (DFAT), *Japan country brief*, available at http://www.dfat.gov.au/geo/japan/japan_brief.html accessed 25 June 2014.

- Kosuke Takahashi, 'Japan, Australia agree to joint research on submarines, hydrodynamics', *IHS Jane's 360*, 6 April 2014, available at http://www.janes.com/article/36476/japan-australia-agree-to-joint-research-on-submarines-hydrodynamics accessed 31 May 2014.
- Minister for Defence, 'Defence Minister David Johnston hails defence science and technology accord with Japan', available at http://www.minister.defence-gov.au/2014/07/08/minister-for-defence-defence-minister-david-johnston-hails-defence-science-and-technology-accord-with-japan/ accessed 21 July 2014. Also Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, 'Agreement between the Government of Australia and the Government of Japan Concerning the Transfer of Defence Equipment and Technology', pp. 1-4, available at http://www.mofa.go.jp/files/000044447.pdf accessed 21 July 2014.
- Takahashi, 'Japan, Australia agree to joint research on submarines, hydrodynamics'.
- Peter Jennings, 'Defence industry cooperation in Asia: bad and good news', The Strategist website, ASPI, 7 February 2013, available at http://www.aspistrategist.org.au/defence-industry-cooperation-in-asia-bad-and-good-news/ accessed 6 February 2014.
- Paul Kallender-Umezu, 'Japan F-X Competition Win Victory for JSF Program', *DefenseNews*, available at <http://www.defensenews.com/article/20111220/DEFSECT01/112200301/Japan-F-X-Competition-Win-Victory-for-JSF-Program accessed 20 December 2011.
- Kallender-Umezu, 'Japan F-X Competition Win Victory for JSF Program'.
- John Harvey, 'The Australia–Japan relationship: leveraging the F-35 possibilities', The Strategist website, ASPI, available at <http://www.aspistrategist.org.au/the-australia-japan-relationship-leveraging-the-f-35-possibilities/ accessed 20 June 2014. Also John Kerin and John Kehoe, 'Bid for hub to cement US ties', *Australian Financial Review*, 30 June 2014.
- Prime Minister of Japan and His Cabinet, National Security Strategy 17 December 2013, pp. 14-5.
- Ministry of Defense, *Defense of Japan 2013*, p. 118. Also 'UPDATE 1-Japan to bolster military, boost Asia ties to counter China', *Reuters*, 17 December 2013, available at http://in.reuters.com/article/2013/12/17/japan-security-idINL3N0JW10C20131217 accessed 3 February 2014.
- Ministry of Defense, *Defense of Japan 2013*, pp. 105-6.
- Ministry of Defense, *Defense of Japan 2013*. Also Prime Minister of Japan and His Cabinet, *National Security Strategy 17 December 2013*, pp. 1 and 14.
- Clifford Kiracofe, 'Washington Slips Back Into Cold War Habits', China-US Focus website, available at http://www.chinausfocus.com/foreign-policy/washington-slips-back-into-cold-war-habits/ accessed 29 June 2014. Also Clint Work, 'Cold War Structures and Tectonic Shifts', The Diplomat website, available at http://thediplomat.com/2014/02/cold-war-structures-and-tectonic-shifts/1/ accessed 29 June 2014; and Shannon Tiezzi, 'At CICA, Xi Calls for New Regional Security Architecture', The Diplomat website, available at http://thediplomat.com/2014/05/at-cica-xi-calls-for-new-regional-security-architecture/ accessed 29 June 2014.
- The East Asia Summit has the most relevant membership, with 18 members including the ten ASEAN nations, as well as Japan, China, Australia, US, Russia, South Korea, India and New Zealand. These nations represent 56 per cent of global GDP and include all parties currently embroiled in territorial and maritime disputes in the East and South China Seas. See also Patrick M. Cronin, 'Security Challenges in the Asia-Pacific Region: a US perspective', Center for a New American Security website, available at http://www.aspistrategist.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2013/04/Patrick-Cronin-Alliance-21-paper.pdf accessed 29 June 2014.
- Prime Minister of Japan and His Cabinet, National Security Strategy 17 December 2013, p. 11. Also Brendan Taylor, 'Developing East Asia's Security Architecture: an Australian perspective on ASEAN processes', in R. Huisken (ed.), The Architecture of Security in the Asia Pacific, ANU E Press: Canberra, 2009, pp. 11-3.
- UN Security Council, 'What is the Security Council', UN website, available at http://www.un.org/en/sc/about/ accessed 26 June 2014.
- Global Policy Forum, 'The Power of the Veto', available at http://www.globalpolicy.org/security-council/security-council-as-an-institution/the-power-of-the-veto-0-40.html accessed 26 June 2014
- UN Security Council, 'Current Members', UN website, available at http://www.un.org/en/sc/members/ accessed 29 June 2014.

- Global Policy Forum, 'Background on Security Council Reform', available at http://www.globalpolicy.org/security-council/security-council-reform/4985.html?itemid=1321 accessed 26 June 2014.
- UN Committee on Contributions, 'Contributions received for 2014 for the United Nations Regular Budget', available at http://www.un.org/en/ga/contributions/honourroll.shtml accessed 26 June 2014.
- Prime Minister of Japan and His Cabinet, Report of the Advisory Panel on Reconstruction of the Legal Basis for Security, pp. 48-51, available at http://www.kantei.go.jp/jp/singi/anzenhosyou2/dai7/houkoku_en.pdf accessed 29 June 2014.
- Prime Minister of Japan and His Cabinet, Report of the Advisory Panel on Reconstruction of the Legal Basis for Security, pp. 4-12.
- Martin Fackler, 'Japan changes constitution to allow military to fight abroad for first time since 1945', *The Canberra Times*, 2 July 2014.
- Ayako Mie, 'Abe wins battle to broaden defense policy: Japan will not take offensive action, leader vows', *The Japan Times*, 1 July 2014.
- Lisa Sharland, 'Reinterpreting Article 9: enhancing Japan's engagement in UN peacekeeping', The Strategist website, ASPI, available at http://www.aspistrategist.org.au/reinterpreting-article-9-enhancing-japans-engagement-in-un-peacekeeping accessed 10 July 2014.
- Prime Minister of Japan and His Cabinet, *The Constitution of Japan*, Government of Japan: Tokyo, 3 May 1947. Also Shinzo Abe, 'Japan Is Back: a conversation with Shinzo Abe', *Foreign Affairs*, July/August 2013.



VICE CHIEF OF THE DEFENCE FORCE

Australian Defence College Centre for Defence and Strategic Studies

http://www.defence.gov.au/adc/publications/

twitter: @CDSS_